
 

  

               

                 
             

     

                 
 

      

                  
     
            

                 
                

                  
              

         

                    
                  

                    
                      

                 
         

                  
                    
          

                 
                   

   

Budget 2023/24 Consultation 

Southampton City Council would like your views on some of our budget proposals for 2023/24. 

We would like to hear your thoughts on the proposals and any impacts or alternative suggestions you 
would like us to consider. Now is your opportunity to have your say. 

The consultation closes 10 January 2023. 

You can either complete this paper copy and return to Southampton City Council, or complete the survey 
online: www.southampton.gov.uk/budget-consultation 

How can I return my paper questionnaire? 

Completed paper copies can be returned to a Southampton library or can be posted directly back to our 
consultations team at the address below: 
Consultations, Southampton City Council, 1st Floor West Wing, Civic Centre, Southampton, SO14 7LY 

Background 

As a result of reductions in funding from central Government and the rising demand for council services, 
particularly social care, Southampton City Council has agreed savings worth £55.5 million over the last six 
years. In February 2022 we were forecasting a budget shortfall of around £23 million for next financial year 
(2023/24). However, continued increases in demand for our services and the national economic situation 
are having a significant impact on that budget forecast. 

We estimate that our energy costs will rise by about £3 million next year, higher interest rates will cost us 
an additional £1.8 million (at current rates), and the nationally agreed pay award for our staff has already 
added £3.9 million more to our costs than we had originally forecast. Prices of the fuel we use, and the 
products and services we buy continue to rise at a rate that no one predicted at the start of the year. These 
cost-of-living and inflationary pressures come on top of an estimated £15 million increase in the costs of 
providing adult and children’s social care next year. 

To put the scale of these budget pressures in context, the original forecast of £23 million budget shortfall 
for next year has now risen to £46 million - equivalent to around 20% of our £225 million revenue budget 
(the budget we have available to spend on delivering services). 

This means that despite having identified over £17million of savings in our draft budget proposals, we still 
need to find an additional £28.9 million of savings by February 2023 so we can publish a balanced budget 
for next financial year. 

www.southampton.gov.uk/budget-consultation


  

                  
       

                   
                  

               
             

               
                

                   
            

                    
                  
               

               

                  
                    

                  
              

                 
                 

               
              

        

            

              

               

                
 

Sources of income 

The sources of council funding for the current financial year are set out below and we expect the 
breakdown to be broadly similar for 2023/24. 

We do not yet know how much grant funding we will receive from central government for 2023/24 so we 
have assumed that the overall level of grant funding will remain broadly the same as last year. No 
additional funding for inflationary or other pressures being experienced by the council is expected, which 
translates into a reduction in our funding from the Government in real terms. 

‘Other government grant’ income includes things such as successful funding applications we submit to the 
Government for specific projects – this funding cannot be spent on other things. We generate income 
through some services – however, only some of this can be used to cover general costs with the rest 
allocated according to government rules on how it is spent. 

We therefore have a limited number of ways in which we can find additional money to help with our budget 
shortfall. As a result, it is becoming more and more difficult to balance our budget without cutting the 
frontline services on which everybody depends. Despite this, we are committed to being a successful, 
sustainable organisation, that protects the services you rely on as much as we can. 

In line with that commitment, we are proposing £12.6 million of efficiency savings which we will achieve by 
making changes to the way we work. This is part of the £17 million of draft savings proposals we have 
identified so far, £1 million of which are proposals that we are consulting the public on. These proposals 
are set out below and we would like to hear your views on them. 

There are some draft proposals below that relate to the Housing Revenue Account (HRA). This is a 
ringfenced account, which is funded by the rents and fees that are charged to council tenants and 
leaseholders. This budget is also under significant pressure from increasing costs of building materials for 
repairs, energy costs for communal lighting and supported housing, and Landlord Controlled Heating. 

This questionnaire will cover the following key budget proposals: 

- Removal of the one-month council tax exemption for empty and unfurnished properties. 

- Energy cost efficiency through the reduction of street lighting and switching to LED lighting. 

- Increase in service charges, rent, and landlord controlled heating costs in council owned homes. 

Further detail can be found within the Cabinet papers and Equality and Safety Impact Assessments online: 
www.southampton.gov.uk/budget-consultation 

www.southampton.gov.uk/budget-consultation


           

                  
                  

        

              
               

                 
   

          

 

 

                    

   

   

   

   

   

 

              

Removal of the one-month council tax exemption for empty and unfurnished properties 

Currently, anyone who has an empty and unfurnished property does not have to pay council tax for their 
first month. We are proposing to remove this exemption from April 2023 which would mean that council tax 
would be payable from their first month. 

We estimate this would generate approximately £600,000 of additional income per year and would 
incentivise owners to bring empty properties back into use quickly and help with the housing shortage. 

Further details and considerations of potential impacts of this proposal can be found in the Equality and 
Safety Impact Assessment online. 

To what extent do you agree or disagree with this proposal? 

Strongly agree ........................................................................................................................................ 

Agree...................................................................................................................................................... 

Neither .................................................................................................................................................... 

Disagree ................................................................................................................................................. 

Strongly disagree.................................................................................................................................... 

If this was to be implemented, what impact do you feel this may have on you, your family, or your 
business? 

A very positive impact ............................................................................................................................. 

A slightly positive impact ......................................................................................................................... 

No impact at all ....................................................................................................................................... 

A slightly negative impact........................................................................................................................ 

A very negative impact............................................................................................................................ 

Don’t know.............................................................................................................................................. 

Please provide details on any comments, impacts, suggestions or alternatives you feel we should 
consider: 



             

                
            

                 
                      

                   
    

               
                
                

                 

                  
           

                
                  

  

                 
    

          

 

 

                    

   

   

   

   

   

 

              

Energy cost efficiency through the reduction of street lighting and switching to LED 
lighting 

We are proposing to look at options for energy cost efficiency and environmental benefit through the 
reduction of street lighting in some locations and switching to LED lighting. 

We estimate that providing street lighting at current levels will cost around an additional £2 million next 
year and similar or more each year in the future. We do not think this is good value for money for local 
taxpayers. Switching off some lights for a period of time each night could result in a saving of around 
£450,000 next year. 

Non-residential roads, illuminated bollards and illuminated signs would not be within the scope of this 
proposal and their lighting would be unaltered. In addition, we would introduce an exemption policy where 
particular locations would not have their lighting reduced. For example, this could include: city and district 
centres; parks and open spaces; main traffic routes; and where pedestrian safety may be a concern. 

A reduction in street lighting is something that many other local authorities within the country have done or 
are now considering to help tackle a rise in energy costs. 

Research and studies from other areas of the country have shown reasonable evidence that, with a 
comprehensive exemptions scheme, the city should not be subject to an increase in crime as a result of 
this proposal. 

Further details and considerations of potential impacts of this proposal can be found in the Equality and 
Safety Impact Assessment online. 

To what extent do you agree or disagree with this proposal? 

Strongly agree ................................................ Disagree ......................................................... 

Agree.............................................................. Strongly disagree............................................ 

Neither ............................................................ 

If this was to be implemented, what impact do you feel this may have on you, your family, or your 
business? 

A very positive impact ..................................... A slightly negative impact................................ 

A slightly positive impact ................................. A very negative impact.................................... 

No impact at all ............................................... Don’t know...................................................... 

Please provide details on any comments, impacts, suggestions or alternatives you feel we should 
consider: 



            
 

               
                
                

             
                

                 
                  

                 

        

                  
                   

                     
                   

     

               
                    
  

                
     

     

                 
                 

                   
                

           

    

              
                  

                    
                   

                    
                    

            

Increase in service charges, rent, and landlord-controlled heating costs in council owned 
homes. 

The Housing Revenue Account records all the income and costs associated with the management of 
council owned homes in the city. This account funds a significant range of services to approximately 
16,000 homes for Southampton tenants and their families and to over 2,000 homes for leaseholders such 
as housing and estate management, repairs, improvements, and statutory compliance activity. The only 
money coming into this account is from rent, service charges and other charges such as commercial 
property. 

Since the start of the financial year the Housing Revenue Account has been impacted by significant cost 
increases on supplies, wages, energy costs, and interest rates. In order to be able to continue to provide 
and maintain council owned homes in the city, we are proposing the following increase in rent and charges. 

Increase Housing Rents in line with the Government Cap 

We propose to increase rent from April 2023 in line with the Government Cap on social housing rent 
increases. We do not know what increase this will be yet. The Government recently ran a consultation on 
putting a cap in place on rent increases for the next financial year, within options at 3%, 5% or 7% being 
considered. We are waiting for their final decision. However, we do not propose to increase it any higher 
than the Government cap. 

For those who receive Universal Credit and Housing Benefit payments, increases to rent and service 
charges would be covered within those payments. We estimate this is to be the case for around 3 in 4 
tenants. 

Depending on the final decision by Government on the cap, we estimate this might generate approximately 
£1,301,000 of additional income per annum. 

Increase Housing Service Charges by 9% 

Some tenants and leaseholders of council owned homes are required to pay a service charge towards the 
cost of services such as cleaning, maintaining communal areas or grounds and door entry. We propose to 
increase the Housing Service Charges by 9% from April 2023 in order to pay for the services that these 
charges cover. This is as a result of the cost increases experienced and expected for 2023/24. 

We estimate this would generate approximately £169,000 of additional income per annum. 

Increase Landlord Controlled Heating charges 

Some tenants and leaseholders of council-owned homes are part of a Landlord Controlled Heating 
scheme. The council pays for this energy and then charges the tenants and leaseholders who use it. The 
cost of providing this energy in the current year will be around £7.7 million and, as charges to tenants have 
not increased as prices have risen, we are forecasting a deficit on this energy provision of £3.7 million this 
year. At current prices we estimate that the cost of providing energy next year will be £9.9 million and so 
we need to increase the amount we charge for the energy to help cover our costs. Even with the proposed 
increases we will not cover all our costs and the current deficit. 



                
                 

                   
     

                  
              
                 

              
   

     

             

                 
    

           

         

 
  

 

       

    

                  

         

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
  

      

     

Energy costs have increased for every household and business in the country and the Government have 
recognised this with payments going directly to people to help with their rising energy bills. The proposed 
increase is in line with the increases faced by everyone and only helps cover the additional cost that the 
council is paying for the energy. 

There are different charging bands for heating which are linked to the floor area of each property. The 
proposal for increasing Landlord Controlled Heating charges has been developed to ensure that any 
resident in receipt of Landlord Controlled Heating should not have to pay more than the average costs 
under the Government’s energy cap, when their Landlord Controlled Heating and their energy provider 
costs are combined. 

The proposed charges are detailed below: 

We estimate this proposal would generate approximately £4.4 million towards covering energy costs. 

Further details and considerations of potential impacts of this proposal can be found in the Equality and 
Safety Impact Assessment online. 

To what extent do you agree or disagree with the following proposals? 
Strongly Strongly 
agree Agree Neither Disagree disagree 

Increase Housing Rents in line with the Government Cap 

Increase Housing Service Charges by 9% 

Increase Landlord Controlled Heating charges 

If the following proposals were implemented, what impact do you feel this may have on you or your 
family? 

Very Slightly No Slightly Very 
positive positive impact negative negative Don’t 
impact impact at all impact impact know 

Increase Housing Rents in line with the Government Cap 

Increase Housing Service Charges by 9% 

Increase Landlord Controlled Heating charges 



              

   

                  
                   

               
                

                  
  

                   
                 

   

                
   

Please provide details on any comments, impacts, suggestions or alternatives you feel we should 
consider: 

The proposed budget overall 

It is important to us that we provide our residents with efficient and cost-effective services so we’re always 
striving to improve the way we do things. In addition to the proposals outlined in this questionnaire, in line 
with our commitment to being a successful, sustainable organisation, we are also proposing £12.6 million 
of efficiency savings by changing the way we work. This is part of the £17 million identified. 

However, we still need to find an additional £28.9 million of savings to deliver a balanced budget for 
2023/24. 

Our sources of income are limited, and whilst we will continue to generate as much revenue as we can 
through our commercial activities, this will not be enough to cover the £28.9 million gap between our 
expenditure and our income. 

Please use the following space to tell us your thoughts and suggestions on meeting the remaining 
shortfall in 2023/24. 



 

             

    

    

        

    

    

         

      

   

  

    

        

        

   

        
           

      

   

                

   

   

             

   

      
 

   

 

  

  

  

  

  

  

 

   

About you 

Which of the following describe your interest in the consultation? (Tick all that apply) 

As a resident of Southampton................................................................................................................. 

As a resident elsewhere ......................................................................................................................... 

As someone who works, visits or studies in Southampton ...................................................................... 

As a private business ............................................................................................................................. 

As a public sector organisation ............................................................................................................... 

As a third sector organisations (Voluntary groups, Community groups, Charities) .................................. 

As an employee of Southampton City Council ........................................................................................ 

As a political member.............................................................................................................................. 

Other, please specify: ............................................................................................................................. 

If 'other' please specify here: 

Do any of the following apply to you? 
Yes No Prefer not to say 

Are you a tenant of a council owned home? 

Are you a leaseholder of a council owned property? 
If you are a tenant or leaseholder of a council owned 
property, do you have landlord controlled heating? 

What is your postcode? 

This is used for geographical analysis only and will not be used to contact or identify you. 

What is your sex? 

Female............................................................ Prefer not to say ............................................. 

Male................................................................ 

Is the gender you identify with the same as your sex registered at birth? 

Yes.................................................................. Prefer not to say ............................................. 

No................................................................... 
If no, please write in your 
gender identity: 

What is your age? 

Under 18......................................................... 

18 - 24 ............................................................ 

25 - 34 ............................................................ 

35 - 44 ............................................................ 

45 - 54 ............................................................ 

55 - 64 ............................................................ 

65 - 74 ............................................................ 

75 + ................................................................ 

Prefer not to say ............................................. 



      

   

     

    

 

 

  

   

                
           

   

               
        

             
           

         

                           
                        

                         
                  

                     

How would you describe your ethnic group? 

Asian or Asian British .............................................................................................................................. 

Black, African, Caribbean, or Black British.............................................................................................. 

Mixed or Multiple Ethnic Groups ............................................................................................................. 

White British ........................................................................................................................................... 

White Other ............................................................................................................................................ 

Other ethnic group .................................................................................................................................. 

Prefer not to say ..................................................................................................................................... 

Do you have any physical or mental conditions or impairments, lasting 12 months or more, that 
have a substantial effect on your ability to carry out day-to-day activities? 

Yes.................................................................. Prefer not to say ............................................. 

No................................................................... 

The consultation closes on 10 January 2023. After this date, all feedback will be analysed 
and considered before a final decision is made. 

Thank you for your time, please return completed surveys to: Consultations, First Floor 
West Wing, Civic Centre, Southampton, SO14 7LY. Alternatively, please hand completed 
surveys back to any Southampton City Council run library. 

The information collected about you during this survey will only be used for the purposes of research. We may use it to contact you about this. We 
will only share your information with other organisations or council departments if we need to. We may also share it to prevent, investigate or 
prosecute criminal offences, or as the law otherwise allows. Please be aware that any comments given on this form may be published in the report. 
However, the council will endeavour to remove any references that could identify individuals or organisations. Our Privacy Policy 
(http://www.southampton.gov.uk/privacy) explains how we handle your personal data, and we can provide a copy if you are unable to access the 
Internet. 

http://www.southampton.gov.uk/privacy

